LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 25 FEBRUARY 2004 AT 2.00 PM
PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman), Councillors Atkinson, Bloxham, Boaden (as susbsitute for Councillor Stothard), Guest (as substitute for Councillor Aldersey) Parsons, Prest, and Wilson.

LRP.11/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Aldersey and 

Stothard

LRP.12/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest in any items of business on the 

Agenda.

LRP.13/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 21 January 2004 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

LRP.14/04
APPLICATION FOR VARIATION TO THE PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – THE BASEMENT, LOWTHER STREET, CARLISLE

The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.11/04 in respect of an application to vary condition (e) of the provisional Public Entertainment Licence for The Basement, Lowther Street, Carlisle to delete the requirement for an electronic counting system at the Crosby Street entrance.  

Mrs Hillary Holland from Cartmell Shepherds Solicitors, the applicant’s representative, was in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager advised that condition (e) states:

“The installation and use at all times of an electronic counting system to monitor the number of people on the premises (including staff).  The electronic counting system must cover both the Lowther Street and the Crosby Street entrances”

The Licensing Manager advised that the Cumbria Constabulary had been consulted on the variation application and raised no objections.  Mr Butterworth of the Fire Service raised no objections to the variation provided that a management system is introduced and maintained that will adjust the premises’ capacity to reflect the number of persons who are allowed entry via the Crosby Street disabled access.  The current occupancy figure given by the electronic counting system will need to be increased by more than one to account for the floor space taken by the wheelchair.

Mr Butterworth also understood that the applicant intended to furnish part of the premises with large settees.  This may impact on capacity figures and Mr Butterworth recommended the submission by the applicant of a scale floor plan indicating the location and type of all furniture to be provided together with the size and location of the dance floor, if any.

Mrs Holland then addressed the Panel in support of the application.  She reported that the reason for requesting a variation to condition (e) is that the entrance on Lowther Street is the only entrance and exit point for members of the public except for emergency situations.  The Crosby Street entrance was principally a fire exit but would also be used to admit people in wheelchairs.  Mrs Holland explained that the installation of an electronic counting system on both entrances would increase the cost from £3,000 to £9,000.  Mrs Holland considered that a manual counting system on the Crosby Street entrance could be devised to meet the requirements of the Fire Service.

Mrs Holland also indicated that the applicant would submit a detailed plan of the seating in the club and the extent of the dance area to the Fire Service.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That the variation to condition (e) of the provisional Public Entertainment Licence be granted, the condition to now read:-

“(e) The installation and use at all times of an electronic counting system at the Lowther Street entrance to monitor the number of people on the premises (including staff)”

(2) That the following new condition be included after existing condition (c):-

“The rear access located in Crosby Street will be used for the admission of 

customers with disabilities and emergency use only. The licensee will 

provide a bound register at the rear entrance to record all admissions, 

these will be relayed to the front main entrance in Lowther Street to ensure 

maximum occupancy numbers are not exceeded.”

(3) That the following additional condition be included in the provisional Public Entertainment Licence:-

 “(i) The licensee must submit a scale floor plan to the Council’s Licensing Manager indicating the location and type of all furniture, together with the size and location of the dance floor, if any.  Any future changes to the layout must receive the written consent of the Council prior to implementation.”

(4) That the licensee be requested to submit to the Licensing Manager and the Fire Service a management code for dealing with admittance of people in wheelchairs to the premises and thereafter operate the code..

LRP.15/04
APPLICATION FOR TRANSFER AND VARIATION TO THE PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – VILLAGE (FORMERLY BUSKERS) LONSDALE STREET, CARLISLE

The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.12/04 in respect of an application to (a) transfer the Public Entertainment Licence for the Village (Formerly Buskers), Lonsdale Street to Stephen Milligan and Cresta Reynolds, and (b) vary the conditions of the Public Entertainment Licence to incorporate a first floor room into the existing Village (Buskers) premises.

Mr Milligan and Mrs Reynolds, the applicants, Mrs Smith, the applicants’ representative, Mrs Van Tilburg and Mr Steel, objectors, were in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that a late objection to the variation had been received from Mr Steel and it would have to be decided by the Panel whether or not the objection could be heard.  Written objections had been required by 6 February 2004.  Mr Steel made a verbal objection on 13 February and his written objection on 16 February 2004.

Mr Steel reported that he had not seen the advert for the variation to the Public Entertainment Licence as he was based in London during the week.  Mr Steel stated that he only heard about the existing Public Entertainment Licence on 13 February 2004 when he received a copy from the applicants’ solicitor.  He stated that he had accepted Buskers as it was but was opposed to the variation.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to whether they would consider Mr Steel’s objection.

RESOLVED – That the Panel will not consider Mr Steel’s objection as he had not demonstrated sufficient justification for the lateness of his submission.

The Licensing Manager reported that the variation requested is to incorporate a first floor room into the existing Village (Buskers) premises.  The room already had the benefit of a provisional Public Entertainment Licence but this was to allow access from the Leonardo’s side of the complex.  The variation would allow access from Village.  

In response to a Member’s question, the Environmental Health Officer stated that there had been no complaints received regarding Buskers in two years.

Inspector Pannone stated that there had been minimal complaints to the Police regarding Buskers in the past 18 months.

He reported that the Police have no objections to the transfer of the Public Entertainment Licence but requested that the following three conditions be included in the Licence:

1) That CCTV is installed internally and externally and the recordings are kept for 28 days.

2) That the queues to the premises are the responsibility of the applicant and that they are monitored to protect customer safety.

3) That as the premises are to be used as a nightclub then there should be an age restriction on under 18’s from 7pm onwards.

Mrs Van Tilburg was then given the opportunity to put her objections to the Panel.  Mrs Van Tilburg reported that there is only a short distance between the residential area and the club.  She reported that there had been a high level of crime and disorder in the past for which people leaving the club may have been responsible.  Mrs Van Tilburg had evidence with her showing crime and vehicle damage in the area from 1998 and 1999.

The Legal Services Manager reminded Mrs Van Tilburg that the Panel were here to decide on the current application and he asked her if there were any problems with noise, patrons leaving the club or rowdiness which she could tell the Panel.  Mrs Van Tilburg replied that there were none.

Mrs Smith was then asked to present the applicants’ proposals for the premises.

Mrs Smith reported that Mr Milligan plans to change the currently run down club into one of high quality.  Mr Milligan believes there is a gap in the market for older clientele in the 30+ age group.  The club will sell high quality drink and the price tag will reflect this.  Mrs Smith stated that the investment in the premises would be £2million and the club will provide 35 to 40 jobs.  She stated that there will be trained door staff employed and CCTV will be installed.  The main use for the premises will be as a club but it will be used as a food venue through the day.  Mrs Smith reported that the applicant is happy to comply with any regulations set by Environmental Health and that a firm of specialist noise consultants had been engaged to ensure there was no impact from noise on the local area.  The applicant is aware there is a taxi rank outside of the premises and hopes that people will move away quickly when leaving the club.  She stated that the door staff would regulate the queue and, if required, they will regulate the use of the taxi rank after closing time to ensure the leaving of customers is monitored.  The whole of the ground floor will have disabled access.

In response to Member’s questions, Mrs Smith stated that the club would employ registered door staff and the club itself would have a lounge bar feel on the ground floor and the dance area will be upstairs.  The licensees would also be prepared to meet with local residents on a regular basis.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That the application to transfer the Public Entertainment Licence for the former Buskers premises (now Village) to Stephen Milligan and Cresta Reynolds be granted.

(2) That the variation to the Public Entertainment Licence to include the room 

on the first floor be granted, subject to the Licensing Manager being satisfied that the requirements of the Fire Service and Environmental Protection Services are met and inspected.  

It is noted that this room already had the benefit of a provisional Public Entertainment Licence allowing access from the Leonardo’s side of the complex and that the overall number of patrons allowed admittance to the former Buskers/Leonardos complex would not increase as a result of this variation.

(3) That the three conditions requested by Cumbria Constabulary be included in the Public Entertainment Licence in respect of:

Provision of Closed Circuit Television;

Requirement to provide effective regulation and supervision of any queues;

Restriction on access to persons aged 18 and over after 7pm.

(The meeting ended at 3.40pm)
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